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MINUTES 
KENDALL COUNTY 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS MEETING 
111 WEST FOX STREET, Room 209 and 210 

YORKVILLE, IL 60560 
August 28, 2017 – 7:00 p.m. 

CALL TO ORDER 
At 7:01 p.m., Chair Randy Mohr called the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting to order. 

ROLL CALL 
Members Present:  Scott Cherry, Randy Mohr, Karen Clementi, Tom LeCuyer, Donna McKay, Dick 
Thompson and Dick Whitfield  
Members Absent:  None 
Staff Present: Matthew Asselmeier, AICP, Senior Planner 
Public:  Robert Davidson and Tom McNelis 

MINUTES 
Ms. McKay, seconded by Mr. Cherry, moved to approve the July 31, 2017 meeting minutes.  With a voice 
vote of all ayes, the motion was approved. 

PETITION 
17-21- Tom McNelis 

Request: Map Amendment Rezoning Subject Property from A-1 to R-1 

PIN: 04-15-200-023 

Location: 14000 Block of Budd Road Approximately 0.98 Miles from Millbrook Road on the North 

Side of Budd Road in Fox Township 

Purpose: Petitioner would like the Ability to Construct a Single-Family Home on the Property.   

Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.  The petitioner desires to rezone the property from A-1 to R-1 

in order to be able to construct a house on the property in the future.  No timeline exists for 

constructing a house and the property is for sale.  The property is less than forty (40) acres and does not 

have a housing allocation; a house cannot be constructed on the property at the present time. 

Fox Township expressed no opposition to the proposal.  The Village of Millbrook expressed no 

opposition to the proposal.  The United City of Yorkville expressed no opposition to the proposal.  ZPAC 

unanimously recommended approval of the proposal.  The Kendall County Regional Planning 

Commission suggested that the petitioner obtain a conditional use permit instead of a map amendment.  

Commissioners did not express object to the construction of a home on the property, but they had 

concerns about having one (1) R-1 zoned property surrounded by A-1 zoned property.  The Planning, 

Building and Zoning Committee could award a conditional use permit instead of issuing a 

recommendation on the map amendment.   

Chairman Mohr asked if the neighboring property owners requested R-1 zoned, would the County 
approve the request.  Mr. Asselmeier stated Staff would recommend approval of an R-1 rezoning 
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request in this area because the Land Resource Management Plan calls for the area to be residentially 
zoned in the future.   A residentially zoned house would also have to go through the permitting process 
and applicable inspections.   
 
Chairman Mohr opened the public hearing at 7:15 p.m. and swore in all members of the public that 
wished to speak about the variance.  
 
Tom McNelis, petitioner, stated that he wanted the building permit.  He likes the flexibility of A-1 zoning, 
but his priority is to be able to construct a home.  If the property is zoned R-1, a calculation exists as to 
the number of animals permitted on the property.   
 
The minimum lot size in the R-1 District is one hundred thirty thousand (130,000) square feet; the 
property could not be subdivided in the future without a variance. 
 
The consensus of the Board was that the rezoning was more appropriate than the conditional use 
permit.  
 
There being no further questions or comments, Mr. Asselmeier noted that the applicant’s green cards 
and certificate of publication are on file. 
 
Chairman Mohr adjourned the public hearing on this matter at 7:16 p.m. 
 
Chairman Mohr presented the Findings of Fact as proposed by Staff and outlined in Section 13.07.F of 

the Zoning Ordinance: 

Existing  uses  of  property  within  the  general  area  of  the  property  in question.  The area is a mix 
of agricultural, farmstead, rural estate residential and countryside residential.   

The  Zoning  classification  of  property  within  the  general  area  of  the property in question.  All of 
the adjacent properties are zoned A-1.  Some of these properties have special use permits and/or 
agricultural building permits.    

The suitability of the property in question for the uses permitted under the existing zoning 
classification. The property is too small for most agricultural uses.  Homes are located on adjoining 
properties and the subject property lacks an agricultural housing allocation which prevents the 
construction of a home on the property.    

The trend of development, if any, in the general area of the property in question, including 
changes, if any, which may have taken place since the day the property in question was in its present 
zoning classification.  The Zoning Board of Appeals shall not recommend the adoption of a proposed 
amendment unless it finds that the adoption of such an amendment is in the public interest and is not 
solely for the interest of the applicant.  The Zoning Board of Appeals may recommend the adoption of 
an amendment changing the zoning classification of the property in question to any higher 
classification than that requested by the applicant.  For the purpose of this paragraph the R-1 District 
shall be considered the highest classification and the M-2 District shall be considered the lowest 
classification. The proposed amendment fits the development of the area and benefits the petitioner 
by giving him the opportunity to sell the property for a residential purpose instead of a purely 
agricultural use.   

Consistency with the p u r p o s e  a n d  o b j e c t i v e s  of the Land Resource Management Plan and 

other adopted County or municipal plans and policies.  The proposed amendment is consistent with the 

Land Resource Management Plan.   
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Ms. McKay, seconded by Mr. Whitfield, made a motion to approve the Findings of Fact as presented.   
 
The votes were as follows: 
 
Ayes (7): Mohr, Cherry, Clementi, LeCuyer, McKay, Thompson and Whitfield 
Nays (0): None 
Absent (0): None 
 
The motion passed. 
 
Mr. Whitfield, seconded by Mr. LeCuyer, made a motion to recommend approval of the map 
amendment as proposed. 
 
The votes were as follows: 
 
Ayes (7): Mohr, Cherry, Clementi, LeCuyer, McKay, Thompson, Whitfield 
Nays (0): None 
Absent (0): None 
 
The motion passed.  This matter will go to the Kendall County Planning, Building and Zoning Committee 
on September 11th.   
 
REVIEW OF PETITIONS THAT WENT TO THE COUNTY BOARD 
Mr. Asselmeier reported that Petition 17-14 failed at the County Board.  Petition 17-15 passed at the 
County Board.  Petition 17-16 was tabled at the Planning, Building and Zoning Committee. 
 
NEW BUSINESS/OLD BUSINESS 
Since Petition 17-15 passed, changes to the by-laws are required.   Chairman Mohr presented an amendment to 

Article VIII, Section 2 by Reducing the Number of Votes Required to Reverse any Order, Requirement, Decision 

or Determination of the Zoning Administrator or Zoning Administrator Deputies, or to Grant any Variation in the 

Ordinance or to Recommend any Variation or Modification in the Ordinance to the County Board from Five (5) 

to Four (4) and an to Article IX, Section 2 by Requiring the Concurrent Vote of Four (4) Members of the Board to 

Recommend Approval of any Zoning Map or Text Amendment to the County Board. 

The vote for these amendments will occur at the next meeting.   

Mr. Asselmeier stated that no applications for map amendments were filed before the August 22nd 
deadline.  The deadline for variance applications is September 1st and one (1) person is working on an 
application. 
 
Mr. Davidson discussed evaluating the land uses along Route 47 in Lisbon Township.  He does not see 
the future of economic development as large shopping centers.  Chairman Mohr suggested waiting until 
the annual meeting in February before making changes to the Land Resource Management Plan 
provided that no applications in conflict with the Land Resource Management Plan are submitted 
between now and February along Route 47. 
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PUBLIC COMMENT 
None 
 
ADJOURNMENT OF THE ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
Mr. Cherry, seconded by Mr. Whitfield made a motion to adjourn.  By voice vote of all ayes, the motion 
passed unanimously.  The Zoning Board of Appeals meeting adjourned at 7:21 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted by, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP 
Senior Planner    
 
Exhibits 
1. Staff Report on Petition 17-21 Dated August 24, 2017 
2. Green Cards and Certificate of Publication (Not Included with Report but on file in Planning, Building 
and Zoning Office) 
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DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING, BUILDING & ZONING 

111 West Fox Street  Room 203 

Yorkville, IL  60560 
(630) 553-4141                  Fax (630) 553-4179 

 
Petition 17-21 
Tom McNelis 

Map Amendment 14000 Block of Budd Road 
Rezone from A-1 to R-1 

 
 
INTRODUCTION 
Tom McNelis submitted a petition requesting a map amendment for the subject property rezoning the property 
from A-1 Agricultural District to R-1 One-Family Residential District.  The petitioner would like the ability to 
construct a home on the property, either for himself or for a successive owner.  No specific construction plans 
for a proposed home exist.  

The application material, including the petitioner’s findings of fact and survey, are included as Attachment 1. 

SITE INFORMATION 
PETITIONER 

 
Tom McNelis 
 

ADDRESS 
 

No Address Number Assigned; Located in the 14000 Block of Budd Road 

LOCATION Approximately 0.98 Miles East of Millbrook Road on the North Side of Budd Road 
(See Attachment 2 for Aerial) 

TOWNSHIP 
 

Fox 

PARCEL # 
 

04-15-200-023 

LOT SIZE 
 

3.86 +/- acres 

EXITING LAND 
USE 

Agricultural 
 
 

ZONING 
 

A-1 Agricultural District 
 

LRMP 
 

Land Use County:  Rural Estate Residential (max 0.45 du/acre)  
Village of Millbrook:  Low Density Residential (max 0.65 du/acre) 

Roads Budd Road is Local Road 

Trails No trails are planned along this portion of Budd Road 

Floodplain/ 
Wetlands 

No Floodplains or Wetlands are located on the property 

  
REQUESTED 

ACTION 
Map Amendment Rezoning the Property from A-1 Agricultural District to R-1 One-
Family Residential District 

 

APPLICABLE 
REGULATIONS 

Section 13.07 – Map Amendment Procedures  
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SURROUNDING LAND USE 
Location Adjacent Land Use Adjacent 

Zoning 
Land Resource 

Management Plan 
Zoning within ½ 

Mile 

North Agricultural/Farmstead   A-1 
(Agricultural) 

 

Rural Estate Residential 
(County)  

 

A-1 and A-1 BP 
(County) 

South Agricultural A-1 
(Agricultural) 

 Countryside Residential  
(County) 

 

A-1 and A-1 SU 
(County) 

East Countryside Residential A-1 
(Agricultural) 

Countryside Residential 
(County) 

 

 

A-1 (County) 

West Rural Estate and 
Countryside Residential 

A-1 
(Agricultural) 

Rural Estate Residential 
and Countryside 

Residential (County) 

A-1 (County) 

 
Rural Estate is max 0.45 du/acre  
Countryside Residential is max 0.33 du/acre 
 
PHYSICAL DATA 

ENDANGERED SPECIES REPORT 
EcoCAT Application submitted on 7.14.17; waiting for results.  
 
NATURAL RESOURCES INVENTORY 
Application was submitted 6.19.17.  The LESA Score was 178 indicating a low level of protection 
(See Attachment 8). 

 
ACTION SUMMARY 

FOX TOWNSHIP     
Petition information was sent to Fox Township on 7.17.17. Fox Township submitted questions shown 
on Attachment 9.  Fox Township expressed no objection to the proposal (See Attachment 13) 
 
VILLAGE OF MILLBROOK     
Petition information was sent to the Village of Millbrook on 7.17.17.  The Village of Millbrook 
expressed no opposition to this proposal (See Attachment 10). 
 
UNITED CITY OF YORKVILLE 
Though the subject property is not within their planning jurisdiction, the Planning Commission of the 
United City of Yorkville reviewed this proposal at their meeting on 8.9.17 and expressed no objections 
to the proposal (See Attachment 12).  The City Council of the United City of Yorkville reviewed this 
proposal at their meeting on 8.22.17 and expressed no objections (See Attachment 14). 
 
ZPAC 
ZPAC reviewed this proposal on 8.1.17. They unanimously recommended approval of the proposal 
(See Attachment 11).   
 
KENDALL COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION 
The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission reviewed this proposal at their 8.23.17 meeting.  
The Planning Commission suggested that the property should be awarded an A-1 Conditional Use 
Permit for housing in the agricultural district instead of a map amendment. The Kendall County 
Planning Commission unanimously recommended approval of the conditional use permit; no 
Commissioner object to the idea of constructing a house on the property. 
 
Section 7.01.E.1.k lists the requirements for a conditional use permit in the A-1 District.  The subject 
property meets the acreage, septic, unwarranted expansion of use and unchanging of character of 
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neighborhood requirements for a conditional use permit.  However, it is the opinion of the Staff that 
the property does not meet the requirements of Sub-Section iv which states:  
“That the site for the proposed use must be incompatible with agricultural use that may be evidenced 
by establishment of one or more of the following criteria:  
1)  Existing woodland coverage of a substantial portion of the site containing trees in excess of 

6" in diameter measured at breast height; (this is not true) 
2)  Soils which have a land evaluation ranking from the Kendall County Soil & Water 

Conservation District of seventy-five (75) or less; (this is not true; LESA Score is 178) 
3)  Excessive slopes; (this is not true) 
4)  Other physical features which serve as barriers to farm operations such as streams, rock 

outcroppings and property configuration in relationship to wetlands, flood-prone areas or 
buildings (no physical features serve as barriers to farm operations; the petitioner 
could argue that the size of the lot is too small for farm operation).”    

 
GENERAL INFORMATION 
The petitioner desires the map amendment in order to have the ability to construct a house on the property at 
some point in the future.  The subject property does not have an allocation for the construction of a home and 
does not possess forty (40) acres.  Therefore, a map amendment is required in order to construct a home 
onsite. 
 
The petitioner does not believe that the property is large enough for farming.  Pictures of the property are 
included as Attachments 3-7. 
 
Existing homes are located to the north, east and west of the subject property.  The Land Resource 
Management Plan calls for this area to be residential in the future.  For these reasons, Staff does not believe 
that the approval of this request would constitute spot zoning. 
 
Since submitting the application, the petitioner placed the subject property on the market for sale. 
 
BUILDING CODES 
Any new homes or accessory structures would be required to meet applicable building codes.  
 
ACCESS 
The property fronts Budd Road.  Pending comments from Fox Township, Staff has no concerns regarding the 
ability of Budd Road to support a proposed home at this location.   
 
ODORS 
No new odors are foreseen.   
 
LIGHTING 
Any new lighting would be for residential use only.  Staff does not foresee any concerns regarding lighting.   
 
SCREENING  
No fencing or buffer is presently planned for the property.  Any new fences or plantings would be for a 
residential use.  Any new fences would have to follow applicable regulations.   
 
STORMWATER 
Staff is not aware of any stormwater concerns.   
 
UTILITIES 
Electricity is near the property.  A new well and septic system would have to obtain applicable permits.   
 
FINDINGS OF FACT 

Existing  uses  of  property  within  the  general  area  of  the  property  in question.  The area is a mix of 

agricultural, farmstead, rural estate residential and countryside residential.   

 

The  Zoning  classification  of  property  within  the  general  area  of  the property in question.  All of the 

adjacent properties are zoned A-1.  Some of these properties have special use permits and/or 
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agricultural building permits.    

       

The suitability of the property in question for the uses permitted under the existing zoning classification. 

The property is too small for most agricultural uses.  Homes are located on adjoining properties and 

the subject property lacks and an agricultural housing allocation which prevents the construction of 

a home on the property.    

   
The trend of development, if any, in the general area of the property in question, including changes, if 
any, which may have taken place since the day the property in question was in its present zoning 
classification.  The Zoning Board of Appeals shall not recommend the adoption of a proposed amendment 
unless it finds that the adoption of such an amendment is in the public interest and is not solely for the 
interest of the applicant.  The Zoning Board of Appeals may recommend the adoption of an amendment 
changing the zoning classification of the property in question to any higher classification than that requested 
by the applicant.  For the purpose of this paragraph the R-1 District shall be considered the highest 
classification and the M-2 District shall be considered the lowest classification. The proposed amendment 
fits the development of the area and benefits the petitioner by giving him the opportunity to sell the 
property for a residential purpose instead of a purely agricultural use.   
 
Consistency with the p u r p o s e  a n d  o b j e c t i v e s  of the Land Resource Management Plan and other 
adopted County or municipal plans and policies.  The proposed amendment is consistent with the Land 
Resource Management Plan.   
 
RECOMMENDATION  
Staff recommends approval of the proposed map amendment. 
 
ATTACHMENTS  
1. Application Materials (Including the Petitioner’s Findings of Fact and Survey) 
2. Aerial 
3. Looking East 
4. Looking North 
5. Looking Northwest 
6. Looking West 
7. Looking South 
8. NRI Summary 
9. 7.26.17 Fox Township Correspondence 
10. 7.31.17 Millbrook Email 
11. 8.1.17 ZPAC Minutes 
12. 8.9.17 Yorkville Email 
13. 8.15.17 Fox Township Email 
14. 8.22.17 Yorkville Email 
15. 8.23.17 KCRPC Minutes 
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ZONING, PLATTING & ADVISORY COMMITTEE (ZPAC) 
August 1, 2017 – Unapproved Meeting Minutes 

 
Senior Planner Matt Asselmeier called the meeting to order at 9:01 a.m. 
 
Present:   
Megan Andrews – Soil and Water Conservation District 
Jason Langston – Sheriff’s Office 
Aaron Rybski – Health Department 
David Guritz – Forest Preserve  
Greg Chismark – WBK Engineering, LLC 
Don Clayton – GIS  
Brian Holdiman – PBZ Department 
Matt Asselmeier – PBZ Department 
 
Absent:  
Fran Klaas – Highway Department 
Greg Chismark – WBK Engineering, LLC 
Robert Davidson – PBZ Committee Chair 
 
Audience: Tom McNelis and Robert Schneider   
 

AGENDA 
Mr. Asselmeier asked that Petition 17-21 be moved up to after the approval of the minutes. 
 
Ms. Andrews made a motion, seconded by Mr. Langston, to approve the agenda as proposed.   With a voice vote of 
all ayes the motion carried. 
 

MINUTES 
Ms. Andrews made a motion, seconded by Mr. Langston, to approve the July 11, 2017 meeting minutes.  With a 
voice vote of all ayes the motion carried. 
 

PETITIONS 
 
17-21 Tom McNelis – Map Amendment Rezoning Property Identified by PIN 04-15-200-003 from A-1 to R-1, 
14000 Block of Budd Road Approximately 0.98 Miles from Millbrook Road on the North Side of Budd Road 
in Fox Township  
Mr. Asselmeier provided a summary of this proposed map amendment.  The petitioner desires the rezoning in order 
to construct a house on the property at some point in the future.  The property does not have a housing allocation. 
The properties to the north, east and west have houses.  Any new structures would have to obtain the necessary 
building permits; permits for well and septic would also have to be secured before a house is constructed.  The 
Village of Millbrook expressed no concerns regarding this proposal; Fox Township has not submitted any 
comments. 
 
The home allowed on the property could only be for one (1) single-family home. 
 
Mr. Holdiman stated the setbacks are fifty feet (50’) from the side property lines, fifty feet (50’) from the rear property 
line and one hundred fifty feet (150’) from the centerline of Budd Road. 
 
Ms. Andrews said the NRI Report was approved previously.   
 
Mr. McNelis noted that residential uses were located on the west, east and north of the property. 
 
There were no questions from the Committee to the applicant. 
 
Mr. Rybski made a motion, seconded by Mr. Guritz, to forward the petition onto the Plan Commission with a 
favorable recommendation. 
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By a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously. 
 
This matter will go before the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission on August 23

rd
.  

 
Mr. Asselmeier asked that Petition 17-22 be moved ahead of Petition 17-19.  Without objection, the agenda was 
amended.  
 
17-22 Stor-Mor, Inc. – Major Amendment to Special Use Permit Granted by Ordinance 2016-15 Allowing an 
Enclosed Self Storage Facility and an Outdoor Storage Facility at 1317 Route 31 (PINs:  03-07-278-011, 03-
07-278-010 and 03-07-278-009) in Oswego Township   
Mr. Asselmeier provided a summary of this proposed amendment to the special use permit.  The petitioner would 
like to construct one (1) one thousand, six hundred fifty (1,650) square foot building, construct one (1) four 
thousand, three hundred (4,300) square foot building, reduce the number of vehicles stored onsite from twenty-nine 
(29) to sixteen (16) and amend the landscaping plan by removing the proposed vegetation south of the proposed 
four thousand, three hundred (4,300) square foot building. Oswego Township expressed no opposition to this 
proposal; the Village of Montgomery has not submitted any comments. 
 
The proposed new buildings would be used for the same purpose as the existing storage buildings.   
 
Mr. Holdiman stated that the intent of the screening was for outdoor storage therefore he had no objections to the 
petitioner’s screening proposal.     
 
Mr. Holdiman asked if the Oswego Fire Protection District approved not having sprinklers in the buildings, similar to 
the other buildings.  Mr. Schneider said he has not asked about these specific buildings, but no problems existed in 
the past.  Mr. Holdiman advised Mr. Schneider to confirm this information with the Oswego Fire Protection District.   
 
Mr. Rybski asked if the buildings were served by public utilities.  Mr. Asselmeier said yes. Mr. Schneider added that 
the office was the only building that had plumbing. 
 
The petitioner currently has stormwater information under review.  Mr. Schneider said that he was not increasing 
impervious surface.  The detention pond shown on the site plan already exists. 
 
Mr. Schneider asked, if he did an expansion in the future, would he need to go through the same process.  Mr. 
Asselmeier said that he would need a major amendment to the special use permit because the site plan is approved 
as part of the special use permit. 
 
Mr. Holdiman made a motion, seconded by Mr. Rybski, to forward the petition onto the Plan Commission with a 
favorable recommendation. 
 
By a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously. 
 
This matter will go before the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission on August 23

rd
.   

 
17-19 Pulte Group Representing Dave Hamman – Renew Special Use Permit Granted by Ordinance 2004-43 
Allowing the Placement of a Commercial Off-Premise Advertising Structure (Billboard) on the Parcel 
Identified by PIN 03-01-127-006 and Revoking the Special Use Permit for the Placement of a Commercial Off-
Premise Advertising Structure (Billboard) on the Parcel Identified by PIN 03-01-127-004, Northeast Corner of 
U.S. 34 and Hafenrichter (Farnsworth) in Oswego Township  
Mr. Asselmeier provided a summary of this proposed special use permit.  He stated that the special use permit 
required the sign to be renewed every three (3) years; the sign was approved in 2004.  Oswego Township 
expressed no opposition to this request.  The City of Aurora has not submitted any comments.  The location of the 
sign in relation to the property line must be determined; it needs to be ten feet (10’) off of the property line.  A 
building permit would be required because the sign was moved from its original location. 
 
Mr. Rybski made a motion, seconded by Mr. Langston, to forward the petition onto the Plan Commission with a 
favorable recommendation. 
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By a voice vote, the motion passed unanimously. 
 
This matter will go before the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission on August 23

rd
.   

 
REVIEW OF PETITIONS THAT WENT TO COUNTY BOARD 

None 
 

UPDATES OF PETITIONS 
None 

 
OLD BUSINESS 

None 
 

NEW BUSINESS 
None 
 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
None 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
Mr. Guritz made a motion, seconded by Mr. Langston, to adjourn. With a voice vote of all ayes, the motion carried. 
The ZPAC, at 9:30 a.m., adjourned.  
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KENDALL COUNTY 

REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION 

 

Kendall County Office Building 

Rooms 209 & 210 

111 W. Fox Street, Yorkville, Illinois 

 

Unapproved Meeting Minutes of August 23, 2017 

 

Chairman Ashton called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

 

ROLL CALL  

Members Present:  Bill Ashton, Roger Bledsoe, Tom Casey, Larry Nelson, Ruben Rodriguez, John Shaw, 

Claire Wilson (arrived at 7:01 p.m.) and Budd Wormley 

Members Absent: Angela Zubko 

Staff Present:  Matthew H. Asselmeier, Senior Planner 

In the Audience: Robert Davidson, Patrick Cook, Tom McNelis, Janet Seego, Karla Stoedter, Robert Schneider, 

Alzlisa Torre, Erika Dickens and Vicki Schnabel 

 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

Mr. Nelson made a motion, seconded by Mr. Wormley, to approve the agenda as presented.  With a voice vote 

of all ayes, the motion carried.  

 

Claire Wilson arrived at this time. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Mr. Wormley made a motion, seconded by Mr. Shaw, to approve the July 26, 2017 minutes.  With a voice vote 

of all ayes, the motion carried.  

 

PETITIONS 

17-19 Pulte Group Representing Dave Hamman 

Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.  The Pulte Group would like to renew the special use permit for a 

billboard at the property identified by parcel identification number 03-01-127-006 and revoke the special use 

permit for a billboard on the property identified by parcel identification number 03-01-127-004.  This proposal 

applies to the sign advertising the Pulte Development.  The proposal does not include the big billboard on the 

property 03-01-127-004.  Staff is still searching for the ordinance that allowed that billboard.  The existing 

special use permit required the sign to be renewed every three (3) years.  The sign was moved to get into 

compliance with the Kendall County signage regulations; the Pulte Group is required to get a building permit 

because the sign was relocated.  

Oswego Township expressed no opposition to this proposal.  The City of Aurora has not submitted comments 

on this proposal.  ZPAC unanimously recommended approval of the proposal provided that the placement 

requirements of the Zoning Ordinance were met. 

Patrick Cook, representing Pulte Group, stated that he was in attendance to answer questions. 

Ms. Wilson asked if the Planning, Building and Zoning Department received any feedback or objections.  Mr. 

Asselmeier stated that they received general questions, but no objections to the proposal. 
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Chairman Ashton asked Mr. Cook if he agreed with the restrictions proposed by Staff.  Mr. Cook said that he 

agreed with the proposed restrictions.    

Mr. Nelson made a motion to recommend approval of the petition as presented with the restrictions proposed by 

Staff, seconded by Mr. Wormley. 

Yes – Ashton, Bledsoe, Casey, Nelson, Rodriguez, Shaw, Wilson and Wormley (8) 

No – None (0) 

Absent – Zubko (1) 

The motion passed.  This proposal will go to the Special Use Hearing Officer on August 28, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. 

17-21 Tom McNelis

Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.  The petitioner desires to rezone the property from A-1 to R-1 in order 

to be able to construct a house on the property in the future.  No timeline exists for constructing a house and the 

property is for sale.  The property is less than forty (40) acres and does not have a housing allocation; a house 

cannot be constructed on the property at the present time. 

Fox Township expressed no opposition to the proposal.  The Village of Millbrook expressed no opposition to 

the proposal.  The United City of Yorkville expressed no opposition to the proposal.  ZPAC unanimously 

recommended approval of the proposal. 

Mr. Nelson suggested that the property obtain a conditional use permit because the lot is irregularly shaped and 

not farmable instead of rezoning the property to R-1.  All of the adjoining properties are zoned A-1.  Mr. 

McNelis said that he did not have a preference to the zoning; he liked the A-1 zoning.  He wanted the ability to 

construct a house on the property.  No Commissioner expressed opposition to the construction of a house on the 

property.  Staff will work with the petitioner to determine the next steps in the process.   

Janet Seego, Oswego, asked if the property sold, would the new owner have the same rights to construct a 

house.  Chairman Ashton responded yes.  No timeframe would be placed on the construction of the home. 

Karla Stoedter, Budd Road, asked if more than one (1) home could be built on the property.  Mr. Asselmeier 

responded that it was virtually impossible to construct another home on the property.  If an additional home was 

proposed, the proposal would require review by various boards before approval. 

Mr. Nelson made a motion to recommend that a conditional use permit be awarded for the construction of house 

instead of rezoning the property to R-1, seconded by Mr. Bledsoe. 

Yes – Ashton, Bledsoe, Casey, Nelson, Rodriguez, Shaw, Wilson and Wormley (8) 

No – None (0) 

Absent – Zubko (1) 

The motion passed.  Mr. Asselmeier said that he would inform Mr. McNelis of the next steps.  If the proposal 

requires a public hearing, this public hearing will be at the Zoning Board of Appeals on August 28, 2017 at 7:00 

p.m.

17-22 Stor Mor, Inc.

Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.  Stor Mor, Inc., represented by Robert Schneider, requested four (4) 

amendments to their special use permit.  The petitioner would like to construct one (1) 1,650 square foot 
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building, one (1) 4,300 square foot building, reduce the number of vehicles stored onsite from twenty-nine (29) 

to sixteen (16) and amend the landscaping plan by removing the proposed vegetation south of the proposed 

4,300 square foot building.  In addition the restrictions listed in the proposal, Staff requested that a condition be 

added to the special use permit revoking the special use permit portion of Ordinance 76-6 which granted a 

special use permit for storage on the northern portion of the property. 

Oswego Township had no objections to the proposal.  The Village of Montgomery has not submitted any 

comments on the proposal.  ZPAC requested that the petitioner confirm with the Oswego Fire Protection 

District that sprinklers would not be required in the new building; ZPAC unanimously recommended approval 

of the proposal.   

Robert Schneider, petitioner, stated he constructed the new building proposed in 2016.  He would like to 

substitute some of the RV parking spots in favor of the new, proposed buildings.  The building proposed in 

2016 was constructed.  Mr. Schneider considered the rear of the proposed new building to be screening.   

Mr. Nelson asked if the new building constructed in 2016 was constructed without sprinklers.  Mr. Schneider 

said that the new building did not have sprinklers and no utilities run to the building. 

Mr. Wormley asked if the retention pond was wet or dry.  Mr. Schneider responded that the retention pond is in 

existence and it is dry. 

Ms. Wilson asked for clarification regarding the screening requirement.  Mr. Asselmeier said that the restriction 

was listed as amended because the petitioner is proposing a landscaping plan that differs from the landscaping 

plan approved in 2016.   

Mr. Schneider stated that residential uses were located on three (3) sides of the property.   

Ms. Wilson asked if residents or neighbors submitted objections to the proposal.  Mr. Asselmeier said that he 

received general questions about the proposal, but no objections. 

Alzlisa Torre, Oswego, requested to see the aerial of the property and how the proposal will impact her 

property.  Mr. Schneider showed Ms. Torre the aerial of the property and explained the proposed structures and 

vegetation locations in relation to her property.  Ms. Torre’s property is located north of the proposal and none 

of the proposed buildings, vegetation or lights will impact her property because they are located on the opposite 

of the property.  The property will be fenced. 

Mr. Schneider indicated that he did not plan to make additional changes to the site plan in the near future. 

Erika Dickens, Oswego, asked about the vegetation on the north side of the property.  Mr. Schneider said that 

he might trim vegetation, but all of the proposed buildings and vegetation work will be on the opposite side of 

the property.   

Mr. Schneider said that his office is located on the property and invited neighbors to come in and discuss any 

concerns they may have.   

Mr. Schneider hopes to start work this fall. 

Ms. Wilson asked if an onsite manager was available twenty-four (24) hours a day.  Mr. Schneider said that an 

onsite manager lived in an apartment on the property.  
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Ms. Wilson made a motion to recommend approval of the petition as presented including the conditions 

recommended by Staff, seconded by Mr. Bledsoe. 

 

Yes – Ashton, Bledsoe, Casey, Nelson, Rodriguez, Shaw, Wilson and Wormley (8) 

No – None (0) 

Absent – Zubko (1) 

 

The motion passed.  This proposal will go to the Special Use Hearing Officer on August 28, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. 

 

OLD BUSINESS 

None 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Discussion of Special Uses within the A-1 Zoning District 

Mr. Asselmeier read his memo on the subject.  He provided a map of the A-1 zoned properties in Kendall 

County and the list of special uses currently listed in the A-1 zoning district. 

 

Mr. Davidson suggested the uses listed in the A-1 district should be evaluated.  He believed that the land along 

the major highways should be evaluated for different uses.  In particular, he believed that the land along Route 

47 in Lisbon Township should be reclassified as commercial because of the widening of Route 47. 

 

Mr. Shaw advised that the widening of Route 47 throughout all of Kendall County will not occur in the near 

future due to the State’s financial situation.   

 

Mr. Nelson agreed that the maps should be updated. 

 

Discussion occurred regarding stakeholder meetings.  Chairman Ashton advised having meetings with Lisbon 

Township, the Village of Lisbon and the Village of Plattville. Draft maps should be prepared and taken to 

stakeholder meetings.   

 

The consensus of the Commission was that the issue of land use along Route 47 in southern Kendall County 

should be examined. 

 

Discussion of Amending the Future Land Use Map for Properties Located Along Route 47 in Kendall 

and Lisbon Townships 

Mr. Asselmeier read his memo on the subject.  

 

REVIEW OF PETITIONS THAT WENT TO COUNTY BOARD  

Mr. Asselmeier reported that Petition 17-14 failed at the County Board.  Petitions 17-15 and 17-20 both passed 

at the County Board.  Petition 17-16 was tabled at the Planning, Building and Zoning Committee. 

 

CITIZENS TO BE HEARD/ PUBLIC COMMENT  

Vicki Schnabel, Yorkville, stated that her family is moving because of the banquet facility located across the 

street from her property.  She favored distance requirements between businesses and residences in the A-1 

district.  She also expressed concerns about the noise restrictions placed on the banquet facility; the restrictions 

were too weak.  Her family hears people talking next door, the music from next door and the bass from music. 

 

Chairman Ashton asked if they received decibel readings at the property.  Ms. Schnabel said that her family has 

not called the Sheriff’s Department. 

   

Ms. Schnabel said that the berm and trees were inadequate to protect neighbors from noise and lights arising 

masselmeier
Text Box
Attachment 15, Page 4



KCRPC Meeting Minutes 8.23.17 Page 5 of 5  

 

from the banquet facility or to preserve their privacy. Mr. Davidson explained that the height and width of the 

berm were not defined.  Also, the type, number and location of trees were also not defined in the special use 

permit for the banquet facility across from her property. 

 

Chairman Ashton asked if Ms. Schnabel had any suggestions for the noise ordinance.   

 

Chairman Ashton asked about the procedure for handling noise complaints.  Mr. Asselmeier responded that the 

Sheriff’s Department would prepare a report outlining the violation.  The report would be forwarded to the 

Planning, Building and Zoning Committee to see if the Committee wanted to forward the complaint to the 

State’s Attorney’s Office.  If a special use permit holder was guilty of violating the noise provisions in their 

special use permit, the County Board could revoke the special use permit. 

 

Discussion occurred regarding having lower decibel requirements on future special use permits. 

 

Mr. Davidson reported that the Planning, Building and Zoning Department researched machines for recording 

for decibels.  Mr. Asselmeier stated that the company with the technology has not developed a waterproof 

device.  The devices also did not have battery backup; there were electricity access issues.   

 

Chairman Ashton gave Ms. Schnabel his phone number and the information from the Ad-Hoc Zoning 

Ordinance Committee regarding the noise regulations.  

 

Chairman Ashton discussed the process of creating mining regulations. 

 

OTHER BUSINESS/ANNOUCNEMENTS 

Mr. Asselmeier reminded Commissioners that he emailed Plan Commission training information to them.  This 

training is offered through the Illinois Chapter of the American Planning Association.  If they would like to 

participate, they should contact the Planning, Building and Zoning Department. 

 

Discussion occurred regarding the State’s Attorney’s opinion regarding forest preserve districts and zoning 

regulations.  Ms. Wilson said she would do additional research on the topic. 

 

ADJOURNMENT  

Ms. Wilson made a motion, seconded by Mr. Shaw, to adjourn. With a voice vote of all ayes, the motion 

carried.  The Kendall County Regional Plan Commission meeting adjourned at 8:46 p.m.  

 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP 

Senior Planner     
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